

BRICS, BELTS, AND ROADS: LAYING THE FOUNDATION FOR A GLOBAL HEGEMON?

How do BRICS and the Belt and Road Initiative compare in helping China achieve its goals as an emerging hegemon?

ABSTRACT

China's rise as a superpower has been debated for years. Now with BRICS and the Belt and Road, China is closer than ever to achieving this goal. But which of these strategies is most effective, and how do they compare? This paper uses structural realism and hegemony theory to answer the question: How do BRICS and the Belt and Road Initiative compare in helping China achieve its goals as an emerging hegemon? Keywords: China, BRICS, Belt and Road, hegemony, realis, international development, multipolarity

Kristoffer Torben Rae

Development and International Relations; China and International Relations

May 15, 2020

Table of Contents

1. INTRODUCTION	2
2. LITERATURE REVIEW	4
3. METHODOLOGY	6
4. THEORY	8
4.1 REALISM	8
4.2 Structural Realism	
4.2 HEGEMONY THEORY	
5. ANALYSIS	14
5.1 THE STATUS OF AMERICAN HEGEMONY AND THE RISE OF CHINA	14
5.2 What is BRICS?	16
5.2.1 DOES BRICS CHALLENGE AMERICAN HEGEMONY?	
5.3 THE BELT AND ROAD INITIATIVE	22
5.3.1 CHINA'S BELT AND ROAD GOALS AND CHALLENGES	23
5.3.2 IS THE BELT AND ROAD CONTRIBUTING TO CHINA'S HEGEMONIC GOALS?	
5.4 HOW DO BRICS AND THE BELT AND ROAD COMPARE?	27
6. CONCLUSION	29
7. BIBLIOGRAPHY	32

1. Introduction

China has long been seen as a rising superpower, re-emerging into prominence on the global stage. Over the past five decades, China has made staggering progress in the development of its economy, political system, and international influence. Presently there is significant debate about whether China should be considered a developed or developing nation, and if it is nearing its goal of filling the role of global power. China has called for an increased position in the international system for itself and other emerging economies that it feels have not been treated fairly. A big motive for China has been win-win cooperation among emerging economies, and China has kept this idea in mind while forming many of its multinational projects throughout the years. While researching for this paper, I found these desires for more influence very interesting, and decided to work on a thesis dedicated to figuring out China's strategy for hegemonic development.

On the global stage the United States and its Western allies still dominate most international institutions. This has been seen as a problem by emerging economies like China, who feel that they should have more say in these institutions. It is from this sentiment that the BRICS (Brazil, Russia, India, China, and South Africa) coalition was formed. These nations are all part of the Group of 20 (G20) that consists of the 20 largest economies in the world. Together they are an economic bloc advocating for more inclusion and diversification of the global economic system. Their efficacy has been called into question by some observers, however the group is committed to their continued work. China is in a unique position as the largest economy and most powerful nation in the BRICS group. Some argue that China does not need BRICS to gain increased influence in the international arena, yet there must be a motivation for China to continue its intense involvement with the group.

The approach of BRICS differs significantly from that of one of China's other major international projects, the Belt and Road Initiative. When the Belt and Road project started in 2013, its goal was to link China to Europe along the pathways of the old Silk Road trade routes by land and by sea. This massive project connects a huge portion of the world's population and economy in the most ambitions infrastructure undertaking in history. If successful, the Belt and Road Initiative could solidify China as a major world hegemon and superpower whose influence will last far into the future.

These two projects have different goals and paths towards achieving them, however at their core both aim to increase China's influence and power in the world. As China continues to grow and develop, its position in the international system will become even more prominent. But which strategy is helping to further China's international ambitions? Only time can tell if China has the ability to become the newest superpower on the world stage, but many analysts are looking at BRICS and the Belt and Road Initiative as exciting prospects for China's hegemonic ambitions. Both of these projects have been underway for several years, and their impacts are now able to be studied. This project aims to investigate the question: How do BRICS and the Belt and Road Initiative compare in helping China achieve its goals as an emerging hegemon? This thesis will seek to answer this question by looking at theories such as structural realism and hegemony theory, and applying them to the cases of the Belt and Road Initiative and the BRICS coalition. These initiatives will be compared for the effectiveness of their strategies at achieving hegemonic goals and make conclusions based off these results.

The following section provides a review of the literature available on the topic and the literature gap that is filled by this research.

2. Literature Review

There is a wide selection of literature available on the topics of BRICS, the Belt and Road, and hegemony. However some sources have been especially crucial to the formation of this thesis. This section explores the sources that were essential to the gathering of data and information in the search for an answer to the research question. Together with a collection of other scholarly sources and news articles, these sources have informed many of the stances and understandings of the concepts expanded on in the following sections of this thesis.

In relation to the Belt and Road Initiative, the book Mapping China's 'One Belt One Road' *Initiative* (2019) edited by Li Xing has been essential to the creation of this paper. Li is a professor from Aalborg University whose work is focused around the topics of globalization, political order, and hegemony. His research has also covered both the Belt and Road Initiative and the BRICS partnership, so his works have a unique relevance to the topic of this thesis. In the book *Mapping* China's 'One Belt One Road' Initiative, Li et al. outline the foundations of the Belt and Road Initiative; its scope, goals, vision, and impact. This information is essential to any discussion of the Belt and Road, as it gives the reader a fuller picture of what is encompassed in this massive project. He also goes into how the Belt and Road Initiative is relevant in terms of structural power, which has informed this report understanding of the Belt and Road Initiative in China's vision of challenging hegemonic structures in the world. The book makes it clear that we live in a world in flux; international relations and political economy are changing. The world of US dominance in international relations is ending, and a transition to a multipolar moment. Additional chapters in the text describe how China's BRI impacts structural power through its connection to Europe, a longtime partner to the US. This book takes into account the importance of the BRI on hegemonic power structures worldwide, and this perspective is echoed in the pages of this thesis.

When analyzing the role of BRICS, Muhammad Adnan's article *BRICS: A Challenge to the US Hegemony* (2014) provides valuable insights into how BRICS fits into the international order. Adnan is a postgraduate research scholar for the National Defense University in Islamabad Pakistan. This text is not focused entirely on China within the group, and instead chooses to look at all of the member states. However, the text does provide key information about how China fits into BRICS and

how China's perspective shapes the group. The text provides balanced criticism of the BRICS group and discusses many of the challenges that the group faces in accomplishing its goals.

Much of the understanding of hegemony that is used in the understanding of BRICS and the Belt and Road Initiative comes from the text *Tragedy of Great Power Politics* (2001) by John Mearsheimer. Mearsheimer is a well-respected political scientist who developed the offensive realism theory and has been very active in work around hegemony and the rise of China. He has taught at the University of Chicago since 1982 and is a distinguished professor there. His writings in this book thoroughly explain the relationships between Great Powers and how hegemony works in a realist understanding of international relations. The terms *regional hegemon* and *global hegemon* were defined in this work and have been very constructive in the formation of this thesis. His frameworks outlined in the book provide the necessary information to link theory and practice.

This thesis fits into a larger framework of research on the subject of the rise of China, hegemony, the belt and road, and BRICS. These topics are popular areas of research that have been analyzed in a multitude of ways. This paper fits into a literature gap by comparing the Belt and Road through a Realist viewpoint.

3. Methodology

This thesis aims to answer the research question: How do BRICS and the Belt and Road Initiative compare in helping China achieve its goals as an emerging hegemon? In order to determine this, this paper must address several methodological considerations. This is a qualitative study following a deductive approach. In order to assess the hypothesis of this paper, data from economic and trade figures from China and the BRICS countries, articles and scholarly journals on the topic are used to inform the analysis. Data for this project comes from academic articles and the structure of the BRICS group, as well as news articles corresponding to major developments in the group's development. Topics of focus include the cooperation of the BRICS group, as well as the combined efforts of China and BRICS towards establishing an alternate to the US led global financial system. This paper also analyzes the Belt and Road Initiative and considers how this project has developed and the advantages and challenges it presents to China as an emerging hegemon. This will be achieved through analyzing the key goals of the Belt and Road. Next, this data will be applied to the theoretical framework of realism, and structural realism in particular. The theory is primarily composed of defensive realism and offensive realism, put forth by Kenneth Waltz and John Mearsheimer respectively. Structural realism looks at the relationship between power maximizing and security maximizing in the international arena. The tenants of this theory will guide the interpretation of this data. This thesis aims to determine how BRICS and the Belt and Road serve China's hegemonic goals. These two development strategies will be compared to see if one path has more potential to achieve these goals. The tentative hypothesis of this thesis is that both BRICS and the Belt and Road serve a purpose in China's global strategy, however the Belt and Road is more successful in a realist approach. The methods of analysis will consist of evaluating the economic data of China and the BRICS countries, as well as the economics of the Belt and Road. The analysis will also focus on the structures China has put in place with each project to see how, or even if, they can serve as an alternative to the current hegemonic order.

This thesis focuses largely on the economic power and capacity of China in its search for hegemony. Hegemony can be seen in some understandings as including military as well as economic strength. China currently has the world's second largest military, but they do not compare to the United States in size or capability. China has also expressed clearly and often that it does not wish to become a conquering force, and will follow a peaceful and cooperate rise to power. In addition,

BRICS and the Belt and Road are not militaristic projects by their very nature, so they would ultimately have little to no effects on China's military capabilities.

This thesis is limited to only information available in English. Additional research in Mandarin, as well as other languages used by BRICS partners and nations along the Belt and Road can add new perspectives to the research, however these topics are widely reported on and analyzed in English, so there is enough data to draw conclusions. The BRICS group uses English as one of its official languages, and many documents about the Belt and Road can be found published in English or through official translations. It is also important to clarify that the author of this thesis comes from a western educational background. In order to avoid any implicit biases due to this, the paper is written in collaboration between Aalborg University and the University of International Relations in Beijing. The thesis also consults sources from a diverse group of researchers in an effort to provide more nuanced perspectives.

Having outlined the methodology of this paper, the following section delves into the theoretical framework and understanding that guides this thesis.

4. Theory

This section will provide an understanding of the key theoretical concepts used in this paper. Constructing the theoretical framework of this paper, concepts discussed in this section are applied throughout the following sections in order to ground the work in theory and explain the findings.

4.1 Realism

Realism is one of the predominant theories of International Relations and has been a primary viewpoint from which to understand the world since the end of World War II. The foundations of Realist thought can be traced back to the Greek philosopher Thucydides who lived from 460-400 BCE (Korab-Karpowicz, 2017). His text *History of the Peloponnesian War* describes wars between Athens and Sparta in ways that encompass a Realist perspective and went on to inspire the modern thinkers that developed the theory of Realism that is used in International Relations today.

First and foremost, Realism is a conflict-based paradigm of International Relations. In Realism, the nation state is the primary actor, and its main concern is with issues of security and power (Korab-Karpowicz, 2017). This view of the world does not concern itself with the morality of a state's actions, and states seek to maximize their power relative to other states. Realists such as Thomas Hobbes view humans as inherently egoistic and interested in preserving their own interests. In his works, Hobbes describes human beings as extremely individualistic, and work under "a perpetual and restless desire of power after power, that ceases only in death" (Hobbes, 1994). This view of human nature contributed to the formation of the Realist school of thought. It is through Hobbs's work that some of the key tenants of Realism have been developed, namely those of egoistic human nature, international anarchy, and the concept of politics as a power struggle that can be studied in a rational and scientific manner (Korab-Karpowicz, 2017).

Realism also focuses on anarchy in international political outcomes, literally the absence of government. The concept of an anarchic system comes from the works of Thomas Hobbes. Hobbes postulates that the natural state of the world is one without government where every man is equal to one another. In this world, any individual may use force to gain what they desire, and as a result all

members of the society must be ready to defend against such a use of force (Korab-Karpowicz, 2017). With the availability of only scares resources, competition is high. This creates suspicion of others and makes actors driven by fear. The works of Hobbes are primarily focused on the relationships between individuals and the state; however his writings can be applied to the relationships within the international system as well. In this state-state viewpoint, this means that states need to help themselves and be responsible for their own survival; there is no overarching system that will step in and protect a state's interests on its behalf (Korab-Karpowicz, 2017). Because a state must protect its own interests and security, power becomes the defining element of international relations. States with more power will be better able to protect themselves and their interests, and states with less power will be at a disadvantage.

When states try to amass more power in a realist world, they must also engage in power-balancing to deter potential threats. Power balancing is a tactic used by states to minimize the threat posed by a rival and maximize their own gains in a situation. Power balancing can be accomplished with military strength, financial wealth, strategic alliances, and a variety of other methods (Lobell, 2019). Military might and war are often utilized as a deterrent or threat to help a state hold onto its power.

Realism often sees the concept of morality as opposed to the tenants of realist thought. Some realists, such as Machiavelli, state that there is no place for morality in state relations and that states should act in any means necessary to achieve their goals. This viewpoint can be justified by the expression "a state has no higher duty than maintaining itself" (Korab-Karpowicz, 2017). Yet others hold that sates can choose to act morally when it suits them or create a form of morality that justifies their actions.

The ideas and thinkers described above are major influences on the school of Realism, however it was not until Hans Morgenthau that Realism was developed into a comprehensive theory of International Relations. In his book *Politics among Nations* (1973), Morgenthau codifies six principles of Realism that help to systematically categorize the ideology.

The first principle of Realism is "governed by objective laws that have their roots in unchanging human nature" (Morgenthau, Michelson, and Davis 1973). This is an important

presupposition to outline as this states that Realism is a rational theory concerned with reflecting objective laws and that human nature can be studied to understand International Relations. The second principle is devoted to the idea of national interest defined in terms of power. This means that international politics should be studied with power separate from other spheres such as economics, ethics, and religion (Morgenthau, Michelson, and Davis 1973). This separation allows a distinction to be made between political and non-political issues which allows for a theoretical understanding of politics. The third principle is primarily concerned with interest in political actions. The interests behind political actions are influenced by the time and place in which they occur. The fourth principle acknowledges that political realism is aware of the moral significance of political action. It also states that universal moral principles cannot be applied to a state's actions without being filtered through the lens of a state's ideology. The fifth principle of Realism says that the theory does not position the moral arguments of a state within the moral laws of the universe, that is to say that the theory does not determine if a state's actions are morally just. As a state seeks to gain power, morality can be difficult to establish. The sixth principle says that the political sphere is autonomous, and that the theory of political realism is concerned with how politics affects the power of a state. Together these principles create the foundation of Realist theory (Morgenthau, Michelson, and Davis 1973).

4.2 Structural Realism

Structural Realism, also known as Neorealism, is a version of Realist thought that states that the most important element in international relations is power. This theory was developed by Kenneth Waltz in the 1979 book *Theory of International Politics* (Lobell, 2010). In structural realism, the international system is ordered by anarchy as in classical realism, but also by the "distribution of capabilities" which can be measured by the number of great powers in the system (Lobell, 2010). This theory's understanding of anarchy is decentralized stating that there is no central authority. There are two schools of structural realists, the offensive and defensive realists, and they disagree over how states seek power in this system.

Offensive Realism was put forth by John Mearsheimer in his book *Great Power Politics* (2001). Offensive realists believe that states seek power through domination and hegemony in an effort to create security. Offensive realists believe that security is rare in the international system, and states must take an offensive approach to secure it. States aim to maximize their power and become

the dominant state in an effort to create security by dominating their rivals (Lobell, 2010). Every great power therefore has the goal of achieving hegemony, as this is the only position where true security can be achieved since weaker states will be less likely to see them as a target. Mearsheimer aptly says, "states quickly understand that the best way to ensure their survival is to be the most powerful state in the system" (Mearsheimer, 2001). Expansionist and aggressive policies are favored when the cost-benefits are favorable in this view because they address uncertainties about other states intentions. This leads to a worst-case scenario analysis when considering the potential actions of other states, resulting in high levels of competition.

Defensive Realism, on the other hand, believes that it is in a state's best interest to maintain moderate policies to get security due to the natural order of anarchy. This means that aggressive expansion that is favored by offensive realism does not align with the defensive realist perspective as it is seen as having the potential to upset the balance of power theory and lowers a state's security, therefore going against the primary mode of operation. The moderate position favored by defensive realists is thought to allow states to avoid security dilemmas by not antagonizing other states with aggressive actions. If offensive realists seek to maximize power, defensive realists seek to maximize security.

Within the theory of Realism, one of the key elements is that of power. Without understanding the concept of power, one cannot understand the motivation of states and how they act. As power is such a broad and important topic, many Realist thinkers have developed their own definitions and understandings of the concept. As there is no monolithic definition of Realism, there is no singular understanding of power that addresses all focuses and concerns. This section will describe some of the prominent understandings of the term that are relevant to this thesis.

Power deeply entwined into the realist theory of international relations that realism is often seen as the study of power. John Mearsheimer has described the Realist school by saying, "calculations about power lie at the heart of how states think about the world around them" (Mearsheimer, 2001). When looking at power from the understanding of structural realism, international relations can be seen as a continual struggle for power. However structural realists do not believe that this is due to certain qualities of human nature. According to Hobbes, humanity's desire for power is due to man's inability to secure the power and means to live well without acquiring

more (Schmidt, 2005). In the perspective of structural realism, the struggle of power is focused around the anarchical international environment and not human nature, as is often the understanding of classical realists. Neorealists such as structural realists often rely on the understanding that power is the amount of capabilities that a state has at its disposal to pursue its interests on the international stage (Pustovitovskij, 2016). Capabilities can be a wide variety of tools or resources, including but not limited to military, economic might, sanctions, investments, trade deals and the like.

4.2 Hegemony Theory

Within the field of International Relations, hegemony refers to "the ability of an actor with overwhelming capability to shape the international system through both coercive and non-coercive means" (Norrlof, 2015). Typically, this actor is a state, but in some cases "actor" can refer to a bloc such as the European Union where there is a united political community and external decision-making processes. Hegemonic states dominate the international arena by influencing other states, but not through controlling another state or its territory directly. According to Ian Clark (2011) and Howard Lentner (2006), hegemony consists of two primary meanings, that of domination and leadership.

The leading trend in defining hegemony, especially in a realist perspective, is to equate it with material power. However, the concept of power in International Relations theory is also a term that is difficult to pin into a singular and concise definition. Power can be understood as one of the most influential topics in International Relations. Power is the amount of capability a state has at its disposal. When studying hegemony, power is at the heart of how states create and maintain hegemony. Hegemony can be thought of in terms of the dominant group's ability to persuade others to want the same things as them (Wade, 2002). This is possible by maintaining that all feasible alternatives to the hegemon's ideals and leadership are worse for the other states below it. This requires a great deal of power and influence in the international system to achieve.

The basis of Hegemony Theory comes from the writings of Antonio Gramsci, in his works collected into *The Prison Notebooks* written between 1929 and 1935. Gramsci was a prominent Marxist in Italy, serving as the General Secretary of the Italian Communist Party in 1926. He was arrested and sentenced to twenty years in prison by the fascist government at the time. During his captivity he wrote *The Prison Notebooks* outlining many of his ideas. His works were scrutinized by

the fascist censors, leading to some secrecy and layered meaning in his texts (Bates, 1975). Gramsci's contributions to the theory of hegemony is spread throughout these writings, and many scholars in the decades after his death have tried to combine his writings into a complete theory. Gramsci was unable to form a completed version of hegemony theory before his death in 1937, yet there was a framework of ideas spread throughout his writings. The researchers in the coming years worked tirelessly to compile a theory that was accurate to Gramsci's work. What emerged was one of the most prominent theories in Marxist thought (Bates, 1975).

Gramsci's basic premise of hegemony is that humanity is ruled not only by force, but also by ideas (Bates, 1975). Bates (1975) defines hegemony as "political leadership based on the consent of the led, a consent which is secured by the diffusion and popularization of the world view of the ruling class". This definition highlights the ways in which culture plays a significant part in the construction and preservation of hegemony.

In the study of hegemony it is important to understand the ideas of unipolarity and multipolarity. Unipolarity is a rare balancing of the international scale that places one nation with a significantly higher capability and power than other nations in the international system (Ikenberry, Mastanduni, and Wohlforth, 2009). This is a relatively unusual configuration for international power dynamics, as no other nation has the power to create a significant challenge to the unipolar state. This can easily result in the unipolar state achieving hegemony, as it is militarily and economically strong enough to apply its will onto the other states, either through persuasion or threats. A much more common balance of power internationally is multipolarity. Multipolarity is the balancing act of multiple great powers competing for dominance in the international arena. In multipolarity, states are much more controlled actors as they have significant competition and must balance their power acquisition and their security maximization in an effort to gain an advantage (Chan, 2013).

5. Analysis

This section explains the data of the thesis, and put the theories mentioned earlier into practice. This section scrutinizes the cases and their relevance, leading to a comparison of their effectiveness in answering the research question. This section will conclude with the findings of the analysis, as well as reflections on their significance.

5.1 The status of American Hegemony and the Rise of China

In order to understand the premise for this thesis, one must be familiar with the concept of American hegemony and how China aims to counter this notion as the dynamic of the world shifts from unipolar to multipolar. The United States has been the sole hegemon since the collapse of the Soviet Union in 1991 (Chan, 2013). Since then, scholars have referred to the world order as unipolar, meaning that there is only one leading force or "pole" in the international landscape. But even before the official beginning of the unipolar moment commonly understood as lasting from 1991 to the present, the United States was amassing power and allies in the international sphere since the end of the Second World War. In order to be a hegemonic power, a state must have amassed enough power to deter attacks or competition for dominance from other powers. In traditional definitions, this refers primarily to wealth and military strength that are needed to fend of conventional attacks, but more modern understandings also include dominance through culture and other means.

The United States has used several key tools to create and maintain its hegemonic status, namely its military and financial powers. The nation has used its military power to enforce an anticommunist and pro liberal democracy agenda abroad through the use of wars, coops, and weapons sales to entities that align with its own value system. While the US is still the largest military nation by a significant margin, outspending its closest competitor China by USD\$300 billion (Floyd, 2020). However after the forever wars of Iraq and Afghanistan, domestic American sentiment has turned sharply away from interventionist policies, leading to President Trump's isolationist ideals of "America First". In his text *The Rise of Multipolarity, the Reshaping of Order: China in a Brave New World?*, Gerald Chan from the University of Auckland writes that these wars mark a point where the US military overreached its capacity to engage in overseas military conflicts, and can be seen as the

start of the end of the era of unipolarity (Chan, 2013). Chan also highlights that this decline is gradual, and that we will not see an over-night shift to full multipolarity. The other great powers of the world, Russia, the EU, China, and Japan are poised to gain from the collapse of the unipolar moment. Yet China's rapid rise and clear vision present a favorable position to gain significant power in this new multipolarity, potentially even taking on the position of hegemon itself.

After looking at the militaristic angle of American hegemony, one must consider the financial tools that solidify this position, such as the World Bank, the IMF, and the pervasiveness of the US dollar in global economy. The United States created the institutions known as the Bretton Woods Institutions in the aftermath of World War II (Bretton Woods Project, 2019). These institutions created the financial system that would help the world recover from the devastation of war, and have become the most important financial institutions in the world today.

With the end of the unipolar moment and the rise of multipolarity, China is on the cusp of assuming a position of great power and possibly even hegemony (Chan, 2013). In a multipolar world, multiple nations or entities are vying for the hegemonic position, fundamentally changing the way that states interact with one another. Kenneth Waltz, the father of neorealist thought, postulated that unipolarity is the "least durable of international configurations" (Waltz, 2000). Waltz goes on to say that in unipolarity, states trend towards overextension and in multipolarity the trap they can fall into is inattention. As the number of powers in a multipolar configuration grow, it is easier to overlook when one is positioning itself to rise above the pack.

China's return to prominence in the globalized world has had a significant impact on the way the west perceives the nation. China began to rise economically in 1978 during the leadership of Deng Xiaoping. This time saw China bring 850 million people out of poverty and create a standard of living that continues to rise to this day (The World Bank Group, 2020). Under the leadership of President Xi Jinping, China has embarked on a number of reforms and initiatives that aim to increase the standing of the country in the eyes of the world, and to provide its citizens with continued prosperity. China's continued prosperity has given it a position amongst the most powerful nations in the world. China has stated that its rise will be peaceful, and that it will not seek to dominate other nations as it grows in strength. This is in line with the fact that for much of China's long history, it has been a peaceful nation seeking to avoid large conflicts with other sovereign states. In a speech, President Xi

Jinping said "We Chinese love peace. No matter how much stronger it may become, China will never inquire expansion or hegemony." (Napang, Nurhasanah, and Rohman, 2019). It is very important to distinguish the definition of hegemony used in this thesis differs from the perspective of this quote. In the definition used by this paper, there is no inherent expansion or explicit control by the hegemon over other nations. This paper takes the perspective that a hegemon is the dominant power in a region and does not have to rule by force. Gramsci's writings on hegemony state that a hegemon can influence other states with its ideas and values. In this understanding of the term, one can see that China does possess hegemonic goals, and that this does not conflict with the peaceful rise of China.

One can see a shift the perspective that China is taking towards its global strategy in recent decades. China's previous strategy of "keeping a low profile" has been left behind and the nation is now following a new direction of "striving for achievement" (Li, 2016). This strategy allows China to excel in its new hegemonic goals of becoming an economic powerhouse that can shape the face of the global economic system. Indeed China is already the largest economic power in Asia, and the largest contributor to world economic growth (Li, 2016). This has given China a place as one of the Great Powers in today's international system, and has made room for China to bring its ideas to the world and potentially assume a hegemonic role within the new multipolar world.

5.2 What is BRICS?

In 2009, the first summit of the BRICS (then only BRIC) countries was held in Yekaterinburg, Russia (BBC, Nations eye stable reserve system, 2009). This group consisted of four emerging world economies: Brazil, Russia, India, and China. In 2010 the final member South Africa was included by invitation of China (Reuters, China invites South Africa to join BRIC, 2010). The term BRIC was coined by the chairman of Goldman Sachs, Jim O'Neil in 2001 upon noticing the growth potential of these nations (O'Neil, 2001). These countries saw an advantage to forming this union, namely that they are all major powers in their respective regions and members of the G20. Despite their influence and growth potential, they saw an opportunity to unite forces to help them advance economically in a world controlled by the Global North. Their mission, as stated at the 2009 Yekaterinburg summit, is to diversify the international monetary system and bring greater representation to major international financial systems, such as the International Monetary Fund (IMF) (BBC, Nations eye stable reserve system, 2009). Together the BRICS nations represent approximately 41% of the global

population including over 3.1 billion people (Pletcher, 2019). The have a combined GDP of \$18.6 trillion USD, coming to 23.2% of the world's total economic production (Pletcher, 2019).

The BRICS coalition has received criticism targeted on the distances between member states. The distance is great; geographically, historically, culturally, socially, politically, and economically (Beeson and Zheng, 2018). Many in the West question if BRICS can overcome these obstacles in its path to diversifying the financial landscape of the world. Despite the formation of BRICS as a trade bloc, they are united by some shared values that help strengthen the bonds between them. These values include a shared view on global development and ideas of reforming the global governance system (Lukin and Fan, 2019).

At the 2019 G20 meeting in Osaka, Japan, China's President Xi Jinping addressed BRICS members saying that the nations need to strengthen their strategic partnerships and promote the improvement of global governance (Lukin & Fan, 2019). Xi also advised that BRICS base its interactions off of mutual respect, fairness, justice, win-win cooperation, and fostering a sound international environment (Lukin & Fan, 2019).

5.2.1 Does BRICS Challenge American Hegemony?

The BRICS coalition aims at challenging the financial systems created by the Bretton Woods convention and by extension the notion of American hegemony. But is this truly possible? Many scholars have stated that BRICS is failing to challenge these systems. The primary concerns are that BRICS is too diverse in geography, political system, and faces internal challenges that limit its ability to accomplish its goals (Beeson and Zheng, 2018). But are these challenges impeding the progress of BRICS, and how does the success or failure of BRICS influence China's rising superpower goals?

BRICS aims to challenge American hegemony by promoting non-Western countries' influence in financial and global governance institutions. Fareed Zakria argues that as a nation's economic power rises, so does its influence (Adnan, 2014). And indeed BRICS has grown economically; data for the last decade shows that the combined growth of the BRICS nations sits at 179%, and that from 2008- 2017 the global average growth rate was about 1%, yet BRICS saw an annual growth rate of 8% (Harper, 2019). BRICS as a whole have seen very impressive growth rates,

but these pale in comparison to the meteoric rise of China. China overtook Japan as the second largest economy in the world in 2010, and in 2018 had a GDP of \$13.6 billion. China is by far the largest economy in BRICS, dwarfing the combined GDP of the other member nations (Plecher, 2019). This, in theory, should result in a significant challenge to the hegemonic status of the United States, however this is not supported by the data. US GDP figures in 2018 showed the country at \$20.5 billion, significantly higher than China and the combined BRICS nations (Plecher, 2019). While the BRICS countries present an interesting case and an alternate approach to international finance and global governance, they do not currently threaten the United States' position at the top of the heap. BRICS has amassed a significant amount of financial recourses that realism dictates should give them a share of power in the international system, but they do not approach the level required to surpass the current hegemon.

The global institutions that BRICS seeks to challenge; namely the International Monetary Fund (IMF) and the World Bank, were established as part of the Bretton Woods conference of 1944. The World Trade Organization (WTO) was added to the group in the 1990s. These institutions form a pillar of the American claim to hegemonic status, and currently dominate the world's financial systems. In the post war environment the founders of the Bretton Woods Institutions believed that it was crucial to create "a multilateral framework was needed to overcome the destabilizing effects of the previous global economic depression and trade battles." (Bretton Woods Project, 2019). Supporters of these institutions argue that they serve to create a dynamic global community that allows nations to meet their potentials in a peaceful manner as well as provide financial support to countries in need (Bretton Woods Project, 2019). Critics feel that this is not the whole story, and that rather than help all nations equally, the IMF, WTO, and World Bank impose neo-liberal policies that are to the benefit of the US and its allies rather than small countries that are not in a strong position to challenge them (Mazumdaru, 2019).

In response to the criticism of the Bretton Woods Institutions, BRICS established the New Development Bank (formerly the BRICS Development Bank) in 2014. The New Development Bank was formed with the goal of being by and for the developing world. According to the BRICS Policy Center, the bank focuses on "mobilizing resources to infrastructure and sustainable development projects in BRICS countries and other developing countries, in addition to existing efforts of multilateral and regional financial institutions to the global growth and development" (BRICS Policy

Center, 2018). Transparency and sustainability are key focus areas, and the New Development Bank claims to work towards innovative projects that would help balance the financial order of the world. In establishing the New Development Bank, BRICS made a clear statement that they criticize the IMF for failing to implement reforms that would give more decision-making powers to developing economies (Andreoni, 2017). However, this goal never truly materialized. In 2020, the only members of the Bank are its founding BRICS countries (New Development Bank, 2020), and its selection criteria appear opaque and far from sustainable (Andreoni, 2017). The New Development Bank began with such promise, yet never truly took off, and has yet to live up to the goal it set for itself.

Despite its shortcomings, the New Development Bank is not without significance. It provides loans to many countries that could not receive funds from more traditional banks due to a lack of credit and has innovated in the area of lending in local currencies to protect developing nations from unfavorable exchange rates to the dollar (Andreoni, 2017). This bank does present some alternative to the US hegemonic financial system for developing nations, however it is far from strong enough to be seen as a serious threat to the Bretton Woods institutions and the order they represent.

It is interesting to note that while the BRICS led New Development Bank is widely seen as unable to challenge the World Bank and IMF, China has created its own development banks outside the BRICS framework that are in some ways competing with the New Development Bank. For example, with the combined financial power of the China Development Bank and the Export-Import Bank, China issues as much financial aid to the developing world as the World Bank (Gallagher, 2018). This figure only takes into account the national development finds of China, showing the strength of China on its own at promoting its goal of increasing the share of power it and other emerging economies can have in the global financial system. In addition to the New Development bank with BRICS, China is a leader in several other multilateral and bilateral development arrangements such as the China-Africa Development Fund and the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, both of which provide billions of dollars of financing each year. In the 15-year period between 2000 and 2014 China spent USD\$354.6 billion on foreign development. This number is only slightly smaller than the USD\$394.6 billion spent by the United States in the same period (Dreher, Fuchs, Parks, Strange, and Tierney, 2017). With the US as the longtime leader in global aid and financing, this is close enough to see that China is fast approaching equaling the US in terms of foreign development (Murphy, 2017). These banks serve as an important element of creating power in structural realism. The use of financial resources to assert power in the international system is one way that states can vie for hegemonic status.

The use of the United States Dollar as a global reserve currency has been a pillar of American hegemony. The world trades primarily in US Dollars because this is seen as the safest currency for international trade, but in recent years a movement to step away from the dollar as the main currency of the international financial system has begun. Of the BRICS countries, China and Russia are highly vocal about their desires to shift away from dollar-based economics. Yet others like Brazil and South Africa have heavily dollarized economies and are less vocal about dismantling the dollar system (Chossudovsky, 2018). With internal disagreement about the extent and speed of de-dollarization policies, BRICS must come to an agreement before any serious challenge to the dollar, one of the most crucial elements of American hegemony, can be successful.

BRICS has begun development of a system called "BRICS Pay" that aims to operate similar to major online wallets such as Apple Pay or Google Pay. BRICS Pay is set to connect the credit and debit cards of citizens of BRICS nations in order to enable "payments for purchases in any of the five BRICS countries, regardless of which currency the payment and the money in the account of the buyer are denominated in" (Silk Road Briefing, 2019). This would be a big step forward for the BRICS nations, creating a stronger connection between them and eliminating the dollar as an intermediary for these types of transactions. BRICS Pay transactions will be able to be carried out on a smartphone, increasing the integration of digital systems. BRICS has even spoken about the possibility of developing a cryptocurrency for the group. These ideas represent a big step away from the dollar in theory, however they have yet to be tested, and this will not be enough to detangle the five nations from the hold of the dollar.

China and Russia have been the most vocal of the BRICS countries about their desire to leave the dollar behind. They claim that the dollar hegemony is used to bend states to the will of Washington. They say that a global system run using the dollar forces states to comply with American ideals or face financial punishment in the form of sanctions or withheld loans (Silk Road Briefing, 2019).

In 2016, China's Renminbi (also called the Yuan) was listed by the International Monetary Fund as a Special Drawing Right (SDR) currency (Gleason, 2016). This is a designation for the IMF's

top-tier currencies, sharing this status with the US Dollar, Euro, British Pound, and Japanese (IMF News, 2016). One of the key components of this SDR status is that a currency must be freely usable, which the IMF defines as "widely used to make payments for international transactions and widely traded in the principal exchange markets" (IMF News, 2019). This is an important designation and puts the Renminbi in an elite category of currencies that have a legitimate potential to rival the US Dollar as a currency for large scale international trade. The IMF also states that this classification explicitly increases the attractiveness of the Yuan as a reserve currency and can help to diversify the global financial landscape (IMF News, 2019).

While the dollar is still the leading reserve currency around the world, many believe that its time in the spotlight is waning. This same trend occurred when the Dollar too the lead position from the Pound Sterling. Many economies around the world were anchored to the Pound as a form of stability and security. In Asia, Hong-Kong, India, Malaysia, Pakistan and Singapore shifted from a Pound anchored currency to a dollar anchor. Many of them had strong colonial connections to the UK and held onto the Pound even as the UK was losing global prominence to the US (Gourinchas, 2019).

However Gourinchas argues that this link to the Pound was largely illusionary as the Pound was anchored to the Dollar. This would mean that there was a rough equivalency between linking to the Dollar or the Pound (Gourinchas, 2019). This phenomenon is known as shadow anchoring and could very well be underway again today in Asia. China's Renminbi has been anchored to the Dollar since 1994. Gourinchas argues that the same could be underway with a shadow anchor between the US dollar and the Chinese Renminbi, meaning that many states today are poised to peg their currencies to the Yuan if a favorable situation occurs. He states that "As long as the dollar-yuan exchange rate remains stable, a similar form of shadow renminbi anchoring may be at work, masquerading as a dollar anchoring. If, and when, the global economy is ready for a competing renminbi standard, the latter may unveil itself suddenly and precisely at a time of monetary instability between the U.S. and China" (Gourinchas, 2019). With the US China trade war unfolding and showing few signs of abating, this moment of instability between these great nations may come sooner rather than later.

In conclusion, BRICS cannot serve as a threat to the hegemonic order established by the US. The group has significant internal differences that weaken its initiatives, such as the border disputes between China and India, and the complicates positions of the member states within the international political arena. China is significantly stronger than its fellow BRICS counterparts. BRICS continues to serve the interests of China, however more as an ancillary tool to provide an alternative to American led initiatives. In the arena of foreign development, an express goal of BRICS, China has been far more successful at challenging the World Bank and the IMF on its own than with BRICS. While the contributions of BRICS are in line with the stated goals of China, it is not the most effective path forward to challenge the institutional hegemony created by the United States. The BRICS group represents a position in line with the theory of Defensive Realism. BRICS is an effort in gaining security through moderate policy. The many voices of BRICS countries soften the objectives of nations like China that have strong positions and visions for their position in the future international system. The BRICS group is choosing to take a moderate approach in an effort to create small changes and reforms to the financial system rather than create a new hegemonic order.

5.3 The Belt and Road Initiative

The Belt and Road Initiative or BRI (called Yi Dai Yi Lu Chang Yi in Mandarin) is a highly ambitious infrastructure project launched by China in 2013 by President Xi Jinping. It has previously been called the One Belt One Road project; however this name has largely been replaced by the Belt and Road Initiative. The vision for the Belt and Road is based off of the ancient Silk Road of 2,000 years ago that connected Han Dynasty China to the Middle East, Europe, and the Mediterranean (European Bank for Reconstruction and Development, 2019). The modern Belt and Road consists of two parts: the land-based Silk Road Economic Belt and the Maritime Silk Road. Together these trade routes will link China with approximately 138 countries that together comprise 65% of the global population and one-third of the Global Gross Domestic Product (China Power Team, 2017). The land-based portion of the BRI follows the path of the ancient Silk Road, passing from China through Central Asia, West Asia, the Middle East and Europe. The maritime belt follows a similar path to the sea routes of 15th century China and the famous explorer Zheng He to connect China and the world at large, passing through the east coast of Africa to the Suez canal and the Mediterranean sea (Li,

Mapping Chinas One Belt One Road initiative, 2019). The cost of the project has been estimated at very different figures ranging from US\$1 trillion (European Bank for Reconstruction and Development, 2019) to as high as US\$26 trillion (China Power Team, 2017). With such a diverse range of cost estimates it has created some concerns in the viability of the project, however China is committed to completing the project by 2049, the 100th anniversary of the founding of the People's Republic of China (OBOReurope, 2019). This is a very symbolic date to have the completion of the Belt and Road Initiative, as it will show the future of the Chinese nation to the world on a highly significant and special anniversary. The Belt and Road Initiative is aimed at promoting "peace, development, cooperation, and mutual benefit" (Li, 2019, Mapping China's 'One Belt One Road Initiative').

As this project is so ambitious and touches so much of the world with its effects, there is a high level of attention being placed on the Belt and Road Initiative both within China and abroad. If China is successful in creating this massive trade network, China will secure itself as one of the dominant hegemons and world powers of the coming age.

5.3.1 China's Belt and Road Goals and Challenges

The Belt and Road project is a highly ambitious project that if successful could shape the direction of China's continued rise for decades to come. The project was born out of a speech by President Xi Jinping titled "Promote People-to-People Friendship and Create a Better Future" given in Kazakhstan (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, the People's Republic of China, 2013). The Belt and Road is seen as a pathway towards achieving significant economic gain and prosperity for the Chinese nation and its partners. By securing the means of export and the supply chain that supports it gives China a secure and profitable pathway to promote their industries and continued economic rise. This project could also create border security and increased peace and security for China. But perhaps the most significant goal of the BRI is to restructure the international political economy in a direction that places China in the forefront. The Belt and Road project spans several types of infrastructure projects. Major roads, bridges, railways, and ports are scheduled to be completed as part of the BRI, but other projects such as telecommunications networks and energy pipelines are also used to expand and support Chinese trade interests (Li, Mapping China's 'One Belt One Road Initiative', 2019).

Within China there is widespread support for the Belt and Road, with papers such as China Daily saying that the "Belt and Road Initiative gives globalization fresh impetus for globalization" (于小明, 2017). President Xi has stated that the Belt and Road will bring about a "new Golden-Age for globalization" (Phillips, 2017). These are strong words, and only time will tell if this ambitious project will lead to the golden vision of the Chinese Dream.

Despite the Belt and Road Initiative launching amongst great expectations from China and the world, there have been potential problems developing that could pose major challenges to China's global trade and hegemonic goals. For example, nations like Pakistan, Malaysia, and Myanmar have backed away from Belt and Road projects in their nations that had previously been agreed upon (Chandran, 2019). The primary reasoning given for the change of heart is that they wish to avoid the looming threat of debt that has forced other countries to forfeit national resources to China as payment, such as what happened in Sri Lanka in 2017 when they leased the Hambantota port to China for 99 years (BBC, 2017). Incidents such as this have brought fears of "debt-trap diplomacy" to many Belt and Road projects and could have serious impacts on the success of China's trillion-dollar infrastructure mega project.

Another challenge that is currently unfolding is the impact of the coronavirus pandemic on Belt and Road projects around the globe. At the time of this writing, signs of economic recovery in China are emerging, however there have been serious disruptions in supply chains and manufacturing that will have lasting ripples in BRI projects for the foreseeable future. With projects cut off from workers, supplies, and resources; financial losses and projects running over schedule will put stress on the Belt and Road in ways that could leave lasting scars China will need to work hard to heal. In the case of the Indonesian Jakarta-Bandung highspeed railway project, work is continuing however it is significantly slowed as many Chinese workers are banned from returning due to measures meant to prevent the spread of the virus. This is causing massive delays and losses that could pose a risk to the completion of the project (Pearl, 2020). With the global situation around Covid- 19 being so turbulent and unpredictable, this is a problem that is very hard to plan for and could cause significant problems to the Belt and Road Initiative.

5.3.2 Is the Belt and Road contributing to China's hegemonic goals?

With so much international and domestic attention focused on this ambitious project, there has been much pressure for success. The Belt and Road project is still many years from its scheduled completion date of 2049, the 100th anniversary of the founding of the People's Republic of China (Chatzky, McBride, 2020). Although the project is not finished yet, some conclusions can be made towards its efficacy of meeting China's hegemonic goals.

The Belt and Road Initiative was born out of the same ideas that formed the "Chinese Dream"; creating a prosperous China for generations to come. The Belt and Road set out to accomplish three major goals: creating new economic corridors thorough the concept of win-win cooperation between nations, strengthening China's position in regional integration, and to improve global governance.

The BRI has opened up many new channels for economic development. The Belt and Road has strengthened development and Chinese partnership in six economic corridors: the New Eurasian Land Bridge, the China-Mongolia-Russia Economic Corridor (CMREC), the China-Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC), the China-Central and Western Asia Economic Corridor, the China-Indochina Peninsula Economic Corridor, the Bangladesh-China-India-Myanmar Economic Corridor (BCIMEC) (Toppa, 2018). These pathways are creating opportunities for China and the regions they pass through, bringing infrastructure development and trade that is reshaping local economies. China has pledged USD\$60 billion towards the completion of the CPEC. With the example of the China-Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC), the region is expected to see up to 800,000 new jobs in relation to the project (Toppa, 2018). These jobs are primarily in the engineering, infrastructure, and energy sectors. This gives a large boost of opportunities to both China and Pakistan for growth. The partnership between these nations has been described as a friendship that is "higher than the Himalayas, deeper than the ocean, and sweeter than honey" (Toppa, 2018). Pakistan is in need of a strong partner as it has had a challenging time with its economy. Unemployment of young people in the nation is up to a staggering 40%, and the nation has been seeking a bailout from the IMF to alleviate its debt. China has been able to help Pakistan economically through the CPEC, and China is gaining influence in the region by demonstrating its ability to help other nations. This is in line with the ideas of hegemony theory, where a potential hegemon can emerge through promoting its ideals in a win-win format for all involved. A 2014 study showed that Pakistan had the highest favorability rating of China in the world, with 80% of respondents viewing China positively. This is a sign that China's hegemonic goals are being met by the Belt and Road in the area of creating win-win partnerships based on economic prosperity (Toppa, 2018).

China's creation of the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank also represents China's focus on regional integration and improved global governance. China created a number of funds and banks that play a role in financing the Belt and Road, such as the Silk Road Fund and the China Development Bank. The AIIB was proposed in 2013, and by 2014 a memorandum of understanding was signed by 22 of the 57 founding members (Cai, 2018). China launched the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank in large part to finance the Belt and Road project, with a goal of promoting regional integration. The Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB) is a multilateral development bank with 100 members (AIIB, 2020). The bank was launched with a starting capital of USD\$100 billion, of which 31% came from China (Cai, 2018). China is the banks largest shareholder with 26.6% of the voting shares (Cai, 2018). This development bank is a push from China to provide an alternative to the US dominated institutions of the World Bank and the IMF, as well as the Asian Development Bank.

Together the BRI and AIIB are designed to help China to promote continued economic growth by stimulating the economy and expanding the markets for Chinese goods (Cai, 2018). In its first two years of operation, the AIIB had approved 35 projects in 12 countries, and spent USD\$4.43 billion (Cai, 2018). The bank is fully operational and is continuing to expand. The AIIB has notably gone into many of these investment projects in collaboration with the World Bank and the Asian Development Bank as a risk reduction strategy (Cai, 2018). The AIIB is still a new bank, so it is expanding its lending portfolio each year, and is expecting to be lending up to USD\$15 billion in the next five years (Cai, 2018). The AIIB in collaboration with the BRI has been seen by the international community as a source of great potential in promoting China's hegemonic goals of becoming more involved in global governance and integrating the Asian region.

The Belt and Road Initiative and the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank are crucial to the goal of reforming the global economic system and giving China, as well as other emerging economies, a seat at the table. With the US led institutions being resistant to changes as strong as those desired by China, the Chinese government has sought out alternate plans to create such reforms. By building

their own investment banks and projects, China can implement its own rules and regulations. With the AIIB and BRI, China is putting pressure on these dominant institutions in such a way that they implement reforms that give China a greater influence. This is in line with China's stated goal of improving global governance in such a way that the international system is not controlled by a select few at the top, but rather is for everyone (Cai, 2018).

5.4 How do BRICS and the Belt and Road Compare?

China is a powerhouse nation whose development occurred at speeds that continually surprised the rest of the world. As the United States loses the position of a unipolar hegemon and we enter into a world with a multipolar moment, China has leapt to the top of the pack of the great powers. For China to assume the position of a superpower and regional hegemon, it must accomplish several goals, namely creating strong links between itself and other nations, increasing its role in global governance, and promoting integration of the Asian region with China at the helm. To accomplish these goals, China has implemented a host of reforms, policies, and projects that contribute to its position around the world. Two of the projects that presented a case for China to demonstrate its ability to lead in the new multipolar world were the BRICS coalition of Brazil, Russia, India, China, and South Africa, and the Belt and Road Initiative. In the prior section of the analysis, the merits of each of these projects towards China's goals were analyzed. In this section the two projects are compared to see which is the most effective and how they relate to one another.

Firstly, it is important to note that the BRICS coalition is an economic partnership of equal nations aiming to transform the financial system and improve the position of emerging economies in global governance. That means that these five nations must all have a strong say in the direction that the group's policy is directed. While this can be a good thing for the other members of BRICS, China is more powerful than the other members. While BRICS has similar goals to China, it is not a successful way for China to become a regional hegemon. BRICS has made progress and created some alternatives to the US led financial system; however these are ultimately not enough to create a new hegemon. BRICS works at its best when it applies pressure to the current financial system and allows for more involvement by emerging economies through reforms. These observations fit into he framework of defensive realism. China is using BRICS as a forum for creating moderate change in the financial systems of the world. It is not creating a hegemonic order on its own, but is rather

maximizing security for China through developing these multilateral cooperation amongst the world's most influential emerging economies.

When looking at the way the Belt and Road Initiative achieves China's goals, one can look at offensive realism to explain many of the nation's actions. China is power maximizing through this project by creating strong economic partnerships with nations along the path of this project. China is creating a strong and diverse net of infrastructure projects that will secure trade routes for Chinese goods, ensuring that China always has access to world markets. These projects also provide alternative development options and revenue streams for partner nations, allowing them to come into the influence area of China rather than the United States. China is using its financial and trade prowess to create a network of projects that will allow it to become a financial powerhouse and regional hegemon. China has designed the Belt and Road Initiative to stretch as to central Asia, the middle east, east Africa, and the Mediterranean coast of Europe. This diverse group of regions and nations encompassed in the project allow for the potential that China can surpass the position of regional hegemon and gain significant influence around these hubs. This is a positive strategy to promote Chinese values and business around the world, shaping international trade around China and its goods. This gives China a significant increase in power and, if successful, could give China a strategic advantage over other great powers competing for dominance in the international multipolar system.

Secondly one can compare the New Development Bank of BRICS with the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank that is heavily intertwined with the Belt and Road. Both banks are multilateral cooperative investments, with many nations holding a stake in the projects they take on. However, in the New Development Bank, only the BRICS nations have become members in the six years since it launched. This is in sharp contrast to the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, which has one hundred members in its five years of operations. The banks also differ significantly in the amount of loans they are able to issue. The New Development Bank issued USD\$4.6 billion in loans during the 2018 fiscal year (New Development Bank, 2019), and the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank was able to issue USD\$7.5 in the same year (Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, 2019). The number and variety of projects undertaken by the AIIB dwarf those of the New Development Bank.

6. Conclusion

The world we are living in is undergoing a period of change. As the American unipolar moment that began with the collapse of the Soviet Union comes to an end, an era of multipolarity is starting. Some of the great powers in this multipolar moment are familiar faces, such as the United States, Russia, the European Union, and Japan. But one nation is gaining increased attention as its share of global power and influence grows: China. Once the strongest country in the world, China had a period of time where its global influence was diminished. However within recent decades, the People's Republic of China has revolutionized their economy and brought the country to new heights. As the nation's standing and power grows, it is turning its vision outwards to the rest of the world. China is investing heavily in development, aid, and infrastructure for other emerging economies, and this strategy could tip the balance of power during the multipolar moment in their favor. But is China able to become a hegemon? And is its strategy working? As there are still many years and possibly even decades before the current projects are completed it is impossible to predict what will come in the future, however one can analyze the data available at the present to arrive at some interesting conclusions. This section will restate the findings of this thesis and give the answer to the research question: How do BRICS and the Belt and Road Initiative compare in helping China achieve its goals as an emerging hegemon?

With BRICS, China entered a very promising economic alliance with some of the strongest emerging economies in the world. The group created a lot of buzz around its formation, with claims that it might represent a new power bloc that could challenge the hegemonic financial order of the United States and the Bretton Woods Institutions. However, this has not proven to be the successful power bloc that was speculated. The BRICS differ on nearly as many levels as they have commonalities. They are spread around the globe on various continents, they all speak different languages, have different political systems, and have different degrees of entanglement with the financial systems that currently dominate the world. They share a goal of empowering the global south and emerging economies, but this is easier said than done. Internal struggles divide the group. India and China are suspicious of each other due to long standing border disputes. China and Russia agree that moving away from a dollar reserve currency is an imperative, but Brazil and South Africa have significant investment in the current system and desire more moderate reforms. These differences have proved hard to balance, creating plans that are weekend and cannot present a strong

and unified challenge to the United States and its hegemonic systems. This is clearly exemplified with the BRICS New Development Bank, where the group started with bold promises, but in reality the ideological challenges have prevented the bank from taking off. In relation to China's specific goals for increased global influence and hegemony, BRICS is not a highly effective path on its own. The strength of BRICS for China is that it provides a path towards moderate reform by working with other major emerging economies in the world. By continuing to be a member of BRICS, China is following a defensive realist approach by taking moderate polices aimed more at reform of the system than overturning it in favor of creating its own hegemonic order. BRICS is not successful for China in creating a hegemonic financial system, but it does serve as an important multinational cooperation forum for China to give its ideas to the world.

When China announced the Belt and Road Initiative in 2013, this caused significant chatter in international media. Will China pave the way to a brighter future? Is this project going to pay off? Does this trap developing nations in debt? Narratives from all sides swirled around the newspapers and journals. But seven years after the announcement, projects are underway and the Belt and Road is proving to be more than just a dream. A significant advantage that China has had in terms of creating hegemony through the Belt and Road as opposed to BRICS is that this is a series of interconnected bilateral projects. China can enter negotiations on Belt and Road issues without the restraints of consensus among a host of different state actors. This makes it easier for China to arrive at win-win deals with the nations that these projects aim to help. China has faced criticism on some Belt and Road projects, but most have resulted in improved relationships, both economically and politically, with the partner countries. This is essential to, but does not guarantee, the creation of hegemony. It is impossible to see the future, but the Belt and Road at present is meeting more of the necessary requirements for China to improve its standing as a hegemon regionally and across the globe.

The development banks for both projects, the New Development Bank and the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank have also had different results. The New Development Bank of the BRICS group has largely not lived up to its potential, similarly to the BRICS group itself. Within the AIIB, China controls the largest share of the power, and has been able to implement many projects to aid in the completion of the BRI. The AIIB is more successful in fulfilling China's goals because it is largely under China's control.

Neither the Belt and Road Initiative nor the BRICS coalition are militaristic in nature, so they do not contribute to this angle of hegemonic power. However, China does possess a strong military that has the resources and power to deter threats, as well as maintaining the ability to protect its territory, thus serving the defensive realist belief of security maximization. As military is a widely discussed topic in the study of hegemony, a future study could evaluate the capacity of China's military and how this factors in to China's power balancing strategy.

This project has compared these two development strategies that have hegemonic potential for China, however both are very focused on trade and economic outcomes. Future research on the topic of China's hegemonic potential could focus on the effects of soft power initiatives, such as teaching Chinese abroad through the Confucius Institutes or how China works to develop its image abroad. This thesis also follows the understandings of Realism theory, and future studies using other theories such as liberalism could produce different results of interest. Due to time constraints, this paper was limited to collecting data from other sources, but future studies could include interviews and other tools to gain more first-hand knowledge about the topics discussed.

China has worked hard to create the staggering growth numbers and quality of life increase that its citizens enjoy. As the superpower status of the United States has declined, many have questioned if China could become the next superpower. With a changing structure to our international political order, anything is possible, and the strategies China is using in the Belt and Road could prove to help it achieve the goal of creating hegemony.

7. Bibliography

Adnan, M. (2014, July). BRICS: A Challenge to the US Hegemony. Retrieved April 28, 2020, from https://www.mul.edu.pk/crd/assets/jprss/BRICS.pdf

Alexander Lukin & Fan Xuesong (2019) What is BRICS for China?, Strategic Analysis, 43:6, 620-631, DOI: 10.1080/09700161.2019.1669896).

Amiel, S. (2019, November 13). What's BRICS for and does it still make sense? Euronews answers. Retrieved April 8, 2020, from https://www.euronews.com/2019/11/13/what-s-brics-for-and-does-it-still-make-sense-euronews-answers

Andreoni, M. (2017, June 19). What happened to the BRICS bank? Retrieved April 28, 2020, from https://www.thethirdpole.net/en/2019/11/18/what-happened-to-the-brics-bank/

Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank. (2019). 2018 AIIB Annual Report and Financials. Retrieved May 8, 2020, from https://www.aiib.org/en/news-events/annual-report/2018/home/index.html

Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank. (2020, May 1). Members of the Bank. Retrieved May 5, 2020, from https://www.aiib.org/en/about-aiib/governance/members-of-bank/index.html

Bates, T. R. (1975). Gramsci and the Theory of Hegemony. *Journal of the History of Ideas*, 36(2), 351. doi: 10.2307/2708933

BBC. (2009, June 16). Nations eye stable reserve system. Retrieved April 28, 2020, from http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/business/8102216.stm

BBC. (2017, July 29). Sri Lanka signs deal on Hambantota port with China. Retrieved April 30, 2020, from https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-40761732

Bell, D. (2018, November 5). Realism. Retrieved April 8, 2020, from https://www.britannica.com/topic/realism-political-and-social-science

Bretton Woods Project. (2019, May 7). What are the Bretton Woods Institutions? Retrieved April 28, 2020, from https://www.brettonwoodsproject.org/2019/01/art-320747/

BRICS Policy Center. (2018, January). New Development Bank. Retrieved April 28, 2020, from http://www.bricspolicycenter.org/en/new-development-bank/

Chan, G. (2013). The rise of multipolarity, the reshaping of order: China in a brave new world?+. International Journal of China Studies, 4(1), 1-16. Retrieved from https://search-proquest-com.zorac.aub.aau.dk/docview/1399695064?accountid=8144

Chandran, N. (2019, January 18). Fears of excessive debt drive more countries to cut down their Belt and Road investments. Retrieved April 30, 2020, from https://www.cnbc.com/2019/01/18/countries-are-reducing-belt-and-road-investments-over-financing-fears.html

Chatzky, A., & McBride, J. (2020, January 28). China's Massive Belt and Road Initiative. Retrieved May 5, 2020, from https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/chinas-massive-belt-and-road-initiative

Chossudovsky, M. (2018, July 24). BRICS and the Fiction of "De-Dollarization". Retrieved April 28, 2020, from https://www.globalresearch.ca/brics-and-the-fiction-of-de-dollarization-2/5441301

Clark, I. (2011). Hegemony in International Society. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Copper, J. F. (1975). The Advantages of a Multipolar International System: an Analysis of Theory and Practice. International Studies, 14(3), 397–415. https://doi.org/10.1177/002088177501400304

DiploFoundation. (2012, February 7). Why "offensive realism" is unrealistic theory of international relations? Retrieved April 8, 2020, from https://www.diplomacy.edu/blog/why-offensive-realism-unrealistic-theory-international-relations

Dreher, A., Fuchs, A., Parks, B.C., Strange, A. M., & Tierney, M. J. (2017). Aid, China, and Growth: Evidence from a New Global Development Finance Dataset. AidData Working Paper #46. Williamsburg, VA: AidData.

Ferraro, V. (2010, February 1). SIX PRINCIPLES OF POLITICAL REALISM. Retrieved April 8, 2020, from https://www.mtholyoke.edu/acad/intrel/morg6.htm

Floyd, D. (2020, January 29). U.S. vs. China Military Spending: Which Is Bigger? Retrieved May 1, 2020, from https://www.investopedia.com/articles/personal-finance/043015/us-vs-china-military-budget.asp

Frenkel, A. (2017, September 28). China leads the BRICS: building an alternative to US hegemony. Retrieved from https://www.opendemocracy.net/en/democraciaabierta/brics-and-chinese-expansive-multilateralism/

Gallagher, K. P. (2018, October 11). Opinion: China's Role As The World's Development Bank Cannot Be Ignored. Retrieved April 28, 2020, from https://www.npr.org/2018/10/11/646421776/opinion-chinas-role-as-the-world-s-development-bank-cannot-be-ignored?t=1588061006374

Gallarotti, G. M. (2008). More Revisions in Realism: Hobbesian Anarchy, the Tale of the Fool and International Relations Theory. International Studies, 45(3), 167–192. https://doi.org/10.1177/002088170904500301

Gleason, S. (2016, October 21). China Moves Forward with Its De-Dollarization Strategy: Stefan Gleason. Retrieved April 28, 2020, from https://mises.org/wire/china-moves-forward-its-de-dollarization-strategy

Gourinchas, P.-O. (2019, May 16). The Dollar Hegemon? Evidence and Implications for Policy ... Retrieved April 28, 2020, from https://www.parisschoolofeconomics.eu/IMG/pdf/chaire-bdf-sept-2019-speaker-gourinchas.pdf

Harper, J. (2019, November 13). Have the BRICS hit a wall?: DW: 13.11.2019. Retrieved April 28, 2020, from https://www.dw.com/en/have-the-brics-hit-a-wall/a-51182058

Hobbes, Thomas, 1994 (1660), Leviathan, Edwin Curley (ed.), Indianapolis: Hackett

Ikenberry, G. J., Mastanduno, M., & Wohlforth, W. C. (2009). Introduction: unipolarity, state behavior, and systemic consequences. International Relations Theory and the Consequences of Unipolarity, 1–32. doi: 10.1017/cbo9780511996337.001

IMF News. (2016, September 30). IMF Adds Chinese Renminbi to Special Drawing Rights Basket. Retrieved April 28, 2020, from https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2016/09/29/AM16-NA093016IMF-Adds-Chinese-Renminbi-to-Special-Drawing-Rights-Basket

Johnson, D. D. P., & Thayer, B. A. (2016, June 21). The evolution of offensive realism: Politics and the Life Sciences. Retrieved April 8, 2020, from https://www.cambridge.org/core/journals/politics-and-the-life-sciences/article/evolution-of-offensive-realism/56B778004187F70B8E59609BE7FEE7A4

Kevin G. Cai (2018) The One Belt One Road and the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank: Beijing's New Strategy of Geoeconomics and Geopolitics, Journal of Contemporary China, 27:114, 831-847, DOI: 10.1080/10670564.2018.1488101

Korab-Karpowicz, W. J. (2017, May 24). Political Realism in International Relations. Retrieved April 8, 2020, from https://plato.stanford.edu/entries/realism-intl-relations/

Korab-Karpowicz, W. J. (2017, May 24). Political Realism in International Relations. Retrieved from https://plato.stanford.edu/entries/realism-intl-relations/

Lentner, H. and Haugaard, M. (Eds.). (2006). *Hegemony and Power: Consensus and Coercion in Contemporary Politics*. Lanham, MD: Lexington Books.

Li, X. (2016, September 16). The Expansion of China's Global Hegemonic Strategy: Implications for Latin America. Retrieved May 5, 2020, from https://journals.aau.dk/index.php/jcir/article/view/1587

Li, X. (2019). Mapping Chinas One Belt One Road initiative. Cham, Switzerland: Palgrave Macmillan.

Li, X. (Ed.). (2019). The International Political Economy of the BRICS. London: Routledge, https://doi-org.zorac.aub.aau.dk/10.4324/9780429507946

Lobell, S. E. (2010, March 1). Structural Realism/Offensive and Defensive Realism. Retrieved April 8, 2020, from https://oxfordre.com/internationalstudies/view/10.1093/acrefore/9780190846626.001.0001/acrefore-9780190846626-e-304

Lobell, S. E. (2010, March 1). Structural Realism/Offensive and Defensive Realism. Retrieved April 28, 2020, from https://oxfordre.com/internationalstudies/view/10.1093/acrefore/9780190846626.001.0001/acrefore-9780190846626-e-304

Lobell, S. E. (2014, November 25). Balance of Power Theory. Retrieved April 8, 2020, from https://www.oxfordbibliographies.com/view/document/obo-9780199743292/obo-9780199743292-0083.xml

Lobell, S. E. (2019, August 1). Balance of Power Theory. Retrieved April 28, 2020, from https://www.oxfordbibliographies.com/view/document/obo-9780199743292/obo-9780199743292-0083.xml

Mazumdaru, S. (2019, July 22). Bretton Woods at 75: Has the system reached its limits?: DW: 22.07.2019. Retrieved April 28, 2020, from https://www.dw.com/en/bretton-woods-at-75-has-the-system-reached-its-limits/a-49687599

Mearsheimer, J. J. (2001). Anarchy and the struggle for power. In: The tragedy of great power politics. New York and London: W W Norton & Company. pp 29-54

Ministry of Foreign Affairs, the People's Republic of China. (2013, September 7). Retrieved April 13, 2020, from https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa eng/topics 665678/xjpfwzysiesgjtfhshzzfh 665686/t1076334.shtml

Morgenthau, H. J., Michelson, A. A., & Davis, L. (1973). Politics among nations: the struggle for power and peace. 5th ed. New York: A.A. Knopf.

Murphy, T. (2017, October 31). Find Out Some (But Not All) The Secrets Of China's Foreign Aid. Retrieved April 28, 2020, from https://www.npr.org/sections/goatsandsoda/2017/10/31/560278615/find-out-some-but-not-all-the-secrets-of-chinas-foreign-aid

Muzakki, Fadlan. (2017). Examining China's role in BRICS and One Belt One Road Initiative through English School Perspective.

Napang, M., Nurhasanah, S., & Rohman, S., (2019). One Belt One Road (OBOR) and the Increase of China's Global Influence. PEOPLE: International Journal of Social Sciences, 5(2), 53-69.

Napang, M., Nurhasanah, S., & Rohman, S., (2019). One Belt One Road (OBOR) and the Increase of China's Global Influence. PEOPLE: International Journal of Social Sciences, 5(2), 53-69.

New Development Bank. (2019, April 3). New Development Bank (NDB) Outlines Ambitious Plans to Boost Loans, Increase Impact of Investment. Retrieved May 8, 2020, from https://www.ndb.int/press_release/new-development-bank-ndb-outlines-ambitious-plans-boost-loans-increase-impact-investment/

New Development Bank. (2020). Members. Retrieved May 14, 2020, from https://www.ndb.int/about-us/organisation/members/

Norrlof, C. (2015, September 9). Hegemony. Retrieved April 28, 2020, from https://www.oxfordbibliographies.com/view/document/obo-9780199743292/obo-9780199743292-0122.xml

O'Neil, J. (2001, November 30). Building Better Global Economic BRICs - Goldman Sachs. Retrieved April 28, 2020, from https://www.goldmansachs.com/insights/archive/archive-pdfs/build-better-brics.pdf

Oehler-Şincai, Iulia Monica, BRICS' Contribution to the New World Order: A Capacity Appraisal (November 2, 2015). National Strategies Observer No.2/Vol.1, 2015. Available at SSRN: https://ssrn.com/abstract=2689633

Olander, E. (2019, November 28). Q&A: The Powerful Political Optics of South Africa, China, and Russia Holding Joint Naval Exercises. Retrieved April 8, 2020, from https://chinaafricaproject.com/analysis/qa-the-powerful-political-optics-of-south-africa-china-and-russia-holding-joint-naval-exercises/

Panda, J. P. (2011, February). China's 'New Multilateralism' and the Rise of BRIC ... Retrieved April 8, 2020, from https://idsa.in/event/ChinasNewMultilateralismandtheRiseofBRIC

Pearl, H. (2020, April 26). China's belt and road push hits roadblock as virus ruptures supply chains. Retrieved April 30, 2020, from https://www.scmp.com/economy/global-economy/article/3081585/coronavirus-chinas-belt-and-road-plan-hits-roadblock-virus

Phillips, T. (2017, May 14). China's Xi lays out \$900bn Silk Road vision amid claims of empire-building. Retrieved April 28, 2020, from https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/may/14/china-xi-silk-road-vision-belt-and-road-claims-empire-building

Plecher, H. (2019, December 6). BRIC countries GDP. Retrieved April 28, 2020, from https://www.statista.com/statistics/254281/gdp-of-the-bric-countries/

Pletcher, H. (2019, January 23). BRIC countries - Statistics & Facts. Retrieved May 6, 2020, from https://www.statista.com/topics/1393/bric-countries/#dossierSummary_chapter1

Pustovitovskij, A. (2016, December 18). Reconceptualising Structural Power: A New Concept Made Out of Sterling Parts. Retrieved May 8, 2020, from https://www.e-ir.info/2016/12/18/reconceptualising-structural-power-a-new-concept-made-out-of-sterling-parts/

Reuters. (2010, December 24). China invites South Africa to join BRIC: Xinhua. Retrieved April 28, 2020, from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-bric-safrica-idUSTRE6BN1DZ20101224

Schmidt, B. C. (2005). Competing Realist Conceptions of Power. Millennium, 33(3), 523–549. https://doi.org/10.1177/03058298050330031401

Silk Road Briefing. (2019, May 15). BRICS Nations Creating BRICS Pay As Cloud Platform Accessible Via Smartphone To Avoid US Dollar Trade. Retrieved April 28, 2020, from https://www.silkroadbriefing.com/news/2019/05/15/brics-nations-creating-brics-pay-cloud-platform-accessible-via-smartphone-avoid-us-dollar-trade/

The World Bank Group. (2020, April 23). The World Bank In China. Retrieved May 6, 2020, from https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/china/overview

Toppa, S. (2018, November 14). Why Young Pakistanis Are Learning Chinese. Retrieved May 5, 2020, from https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2018/11/pakistan-china-cooperation-cpec/568750/

Wade, R. (2002). US Hegemony and the World Bank: The Fight over People and Ideas. Review of International Political Economy, 9(2), 201-229. Retrieved May 1, 2020, from www.jstor.org/stable/4177420

Waltz, K. (2000). Structural Realism after the Cold War. International Security, 25(1), 5-41. Retrieved May 1, 2020, from www.istor.org/stable/2626772

Weitz, R. (2011, April 22). Is BRICS a Real Bloc? Retrieved April 8, 2020, from https://thediplomat.com/2011/04/is-brics-a-real-bloc/

于小明. (2017, March 13). Belt and Road Initiative gives globalization fresh impetus. Retrieved April 28, 2020, from http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/business/2017-03/14/content 28542617.htm